

Primary Secondary Care Interface

We are continuing engagement with the Board and Acute colleagues via this group.  Our focus has been to stop the inappropriate transfer of work from hospitals to GPs including chasing up investigation results, onward referrals to other specialities (please see below) and requests for pre-clinic blood tests.  The LMC office has received many examples of work that is being passed onto GPs inappropriately. We thank you for taking the time to send in these examples as they have been extremely helpful evidence for both the group and hospital managers. 
Consultant to Consultant Referrals 

It is proposed that the form of words below will be incorporated into the agreement between the LMC and the Board.

1.
Outpatient Referrals

In most circumstances if a secondary care clinician decides that onward referral is required then they should take responsibility for that referral and not pass it back to the GP.  However, the following exceptions apply:
· Where the condition or symptoms requiring onward  referral are unrelated to the basis for the original referral the GP should be advised of that to enable their decision on further management.
· When a referral requires additional information held by primary care it would be appropriate to ask the GP to make the referral.   

When a consultant does make an onward referral they will inform the GP who will retain clinical responsibility for the patient.  If the patient does not wish to be referred on the GP will be notified of that position.

2.
Accident and Emergency Referrals

Where a patient attending A&E requires further routine referral that should be communicated to the GP so that a full referral can be made and supervised by the GP.   With the exception of referrals required as a direct result of an emergency presenting problem it is not possible for A&E to make routine 
referrals to other specialties without the full clinical information which GPs hold.
Fit Notes
There has been a lot of discussion with consultant colleagues at the Area Medical Committee to ensure that secondary care clinicians will issue patients a Med 3 in out-patient clinics or when discharged from in-patient care, when it is obvious the patient will 
not be fit for work for some time.  This is in keeping with the new regulations about Med 3s. The consultants accept that this is correct practice. If GPs find their workload is being overloaded with early patient requests for Fit Notes, please let us know at the LMC office.

Community Phlebotomy Clinic

A pilot is being developed to test both the infrastructure and the IT for the proposed Community Phlebotomy Clinics (CPCs).  The clinics will be used by secondary care doctors to order tests from out-patient clinics.  Patients will be booked into the CPCs directly by the hospital.  The tests will be carried by clinic staff and the results sent back to hospital doctors. The aim of the CPCs is that patients can have tests required by secondary care carried out in the community and the results of these tests will be actioned by the requesting hospital doctor.  The pilot will initially be in North Glasgow with further CPCs rolled out thereafter.  A win/win situation for GPs, practice nurses, hospital clinicians and patients.
Out-patient Clinic Medication Letter
This project will deliver an IT solution which will allow doctors in out-patient clinics to send an EDT letter to the patient’s GP practice when changes to medications are required. This will remove the hand written notes that are given to patients to take to the practice.  It is acknowledged by all sides that such notes often create difficulties both for the practice and patients/carers.  The LMC/GP Subcommittee and Board are working towards an application which will deliver this functionality.  
There is a firm agreement with acute colleagues that should patients require medication urgently i.e. within 48 hours, it will be the hospital’s responsibility to supply it either from the hospital pharmacy or through a “blue pad” community prescription.  The agreement is that GP practices will organize a prescription for out-patient clinic recommendations in 48 hours or 2 working days.  Patients will be told to go the GP practice after 48 hours when the prescription should be available to collect.  We will keep you updated.
Mental Health Services and Physical Health

Dr Michael Smith, Associate Clinical Director for Mental Health Services plans to write to all psychiatrists in GG&C reminding doctors that GP practices are not there to carry out the physical health checks or investigations (such as an ECG) on behalf of mental health services (please see transcript below).   We welcome and support this move. 

“I am writing to all psychiatrists in NHS GG&C to advise you of some on-going work about the appropriate allocation of duties between primary care and specialist services (in acute as well as mental health services). 
Our Mental Health and Primary Care Interface Group has been considering these issues for some time, and will issue guidance on our "physical health policy" in the near future. 
In the meantime, however, I thought you should be aware that GPs should not be expected to: 
·    take bloods or do ECGs as part of routine monitoring for specialist psychiatric treatment
·     undertake any kind of "specialist" follow-up or monitoring over and above what would be expected as part of "General Medical Services" (GMS) or Quality Outcomes Framework (QOF) and Local Enhanced Service (LES) arrangements. We are continuing work to clarify certain situations, for example the physical health care needs of eating disorder patients.
·    organise follow-up for abnormal results (such as ECGs) detected during psychiatric care  
·    provide urgent prescriptions (within 48 hours), other than having contacted the surgery directly to make such a specific request 
It is especially important that psychiatrists follow up and inform patients about the results of investigations ordered in secondary care.  This is a professional responsibility, and an important patient safety issue.  
We recognise that mental health patients often have poor physical health, and it is very important that psychiatric patients continue to have good access to General Medical Services in primary care. For example, where results indicate abnormalities which are ordinarily managed within primary care such as abnormal blood glucose or elevated cardiovascular risk profiles this needs to be drawn to the attention of the patient's general practitioner. 
The Board are working on some significant changes to address these problems, for example piloting "phlebotomy clinics" in the community that specialist services can access. Unfortunately, this will not be available to mental health services for some time. We therefore need to implement some interim arrangements. These would include, for example, arranging for MH staff to take bloods at resource centres, on wards, or in clinics by arrangement; and using direct access ECG services as the preferred pathway for ECGs for QT monitoring when indicated.
Yours sincerely" 
Notification of Death
It has been recognised that there has been some issues around GP practices not being notified when a patient death occurs in hospital and the Board have undertaken to look into improving communications between secondary and primary care.  However, can we also take this opportunity to gently remind practices of their responsibility to inform other parties including secondary care and mental health medical records when a patient dies in the community.
SPIRE

The Scottish Primary Care Information Resource (SPIRE) is a proposed data extraction service which will be set up in 2014. Its purpose is twofold, firstly to extract GP practice data and store it centrally in secure servers for analysis and research and secondly to replace existing QOF data extraction for payment purposes.  This will be a Scotland wide service for all GP practices and it will be for practices to OPT IN rather than be mandated to take part.  Patients will be allowed an OPT OUT of personal identifiable data included in any extracts. The details of this project are being finalised and there will be a national group set up with GP involvement and Scottish General Practitioner Committee (SGPC) input.  Watch this space for further details.
IT Round Up

The current contract for GP IT support has expired and the Board has tendered out the contract to suppliers. We have pressed for the same level of service for GP practices in terms of the Service Level Agreement. The successful bidder will be announced soon and we look forward to working with the Board to ensure that practices continue to receive a high standard of service for IT support.

Microsoft will cease supporting the current operating system in practices' PCs (Windows XP) from April 2014. The Board has started piloting Windows 7 upgrades in a small number of practices.  This will be a major upgrade for practices in 2014 and we have advised holding off until the end of the Contract year. 
Electronic online ordering of laboratory tests is coming soon. The Board has purchased Sunquest ICE for GP practices and this will allow clinicians to order tests without the need for any paper forms.  Patient details will auto populate the ICE screens and tick boxes and free text boxes will capture the tests required and clinical information which will be available electronically at the hospital.  Results will continue to be transmitted back to the practice via Lab Import.  LMC/GP Subcommittee members sit on the working group which will determine the exact configuration of the system for GG&C.  One of the major advantages of this system is that it will allow easy test and result reconciliation at the practice i.e. it will let you see what tests have been ordered but no results sent back.

A pilot is currently underway in a few practices to test out EMISWeb streaming. EMISWeb is the next generation EMIS software. The practice server streams data to the EMIS servers (based in Leeds) and practices are able to view clinical information and do searches using the EMISWeb application. The product is currently only a 'read-only' version of the practice data and therefore it is not yet ready to be used as the practice's clinical system. However EMIS Web essentially provides a backup of the practice's entire EMIS database and as such it can be used for business continuity in case of server failure.

With EDT transmitting hospital documents to GP practices and the technology working well, the time has come for the paper versions of these documents to be switched off. We are aware of the increased workload and hassles that having two versions of documents creates for practices. We have worked with the IT department and the acute division to get a speedy resolution to this issue. It has been slow because of the need at the hospital side to ensure that practices who are not EDT enabled (out with the Board area) still continue to receive a paper copy of the letters. We hope that a concrete date will be set soon (possibly in November) for paper switch off.
Clinical Portal, the hospital application that doctors use to access clinical information, is also being piloted in several GP practices.  For GPs, this will allow a 'one-stop-shop' log in for SCI Store results and documents such as Gateway referrals and electronic hospital letters.  In addition a list of patients' clinic appointments, A&E attendances and in-patient stays is available. Feedback so far has been positive especially the ability to see patients' upcoming clinic appointments.
Benefits and Appeals Advice 
The information leaflets for GPs and for patients were emailed out to all practices in September.  It is clear that welfare changes are impacting on almost every practice in the country and therefore we have made it available to all LMCs in the UK. We are keen to get views on these so please contact the LMC office (mary.fingland@glasgow-lmc.co.uk) if you have any feedback.

Meeting with OOHs Deputies

The LMC has arranged a meeting with all Out of Hours deputies to discuss the issues that matter to doctors working for NHS GEMS. Issues such as working conditions, communication and training, support and representation have been raised by OOHs GPs with the LMC.  We are keen to ensure that OOHs doctors have a forum to express their views and a mechanism to have those views heard. The meeting will be held on Thursday  21st November 7pm at Carnegie Lecture Theatre, Glasgow Caledonian University.   Those wishing to attend please email mary.fingland@glasgow-lmc.co.uk to confirm.
Relaunch of the LMC Website

We are currently undertaking work to relaunch our LMC website to create a more dynamic and proactive space.

The aim of this is to create a new site with information more relevant to day to day clinical practice ensuring that all relevant updates and circulars can be visualised with ease by members.  We also wish to:

· Better inform our LMC Electorate

· Engage, strengthen and reinforce the GG&C GP network by sharing knowledge of current policy/procedure.
· Reach a broader GP audience including sessional and Out of Hours General Practitioners.
· Offer additional ways for GPs and Practice Managers to contact the LMC/GP Subcommittee such as email/messaging/online queries. 

· Create and establish social media links. 

· Better share the output of our meetings. 

· Get feedback from GPs across GGC as to how we can better support you.
We will let you know when the site is due to go live.
Clinical Services Review

NHSGGC has embarked on an ambitious programme looking at the shape of clinical services

beyond 2015 to make sure it can adapt to future changes, challenges and opportunities.

The key aims of designing this new strategy for Greater Glasgow and Clyde are to ensure:

· Care is patient focused with clinical expertise focused on providing care in the most effective way at the earliest opportunity within the care pathway.
· Services and facilities have the capacity and capability to deliver modern healthcare with the flexibility to adapt to future requirements.
· Sustainable and affordable clinical services can be delivered across NHSGGC.
· The pressures on hospital, primary care and community services are addressed.

The first stage of the programme focused on developing the case for change.  The second stage of the programme has been to determine the service models required to support care and ensure services are fit for purpose as the Board plans for services beyond 2015.  The next stage of the programme will be to define the details of the Board’s service models and determine the implications of their introduction across the system.  This will involve the development of a number of resourced pilots across GGC looking to provide a different delivery of care which is more community based. The LMC/GP Subcommittee are involved in the discussions and our aim is to ensure that any new changes are properly resourced and will not destabilise the existing delivery of primary care services.  We will keep you informed.
Sessional GPs
We had a successful meeting in July with approximately 60 sessional General Practitioners to provide an update on some of the new contractual changes and also to gather feedback on what services we, as an LMC, could better provide for them. Feedback was good on all sides and as such we will be aiming to develop a 6 monthly meeting for Sessional GPs with the support of the Board.  Sessional GPs will be notified of these meetings via email to those on the Performers List, however we also aim to have a designated section on the new LMC Website to support this engagement and ensure greater development and support for our sessional colleagues.
Health Board Boundary Changes

The will be a redrawing of the NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde boundary in April 2014. This will not affect the vast majority of GG&C practices. Practices that will be impacted are those in the Northern Corridor and Cambuslang and Rutherglen.  From 1st April 2014, these practices will cease to be within NHS GG&C and will become part of NHS Lanarkshire.  The LMC/GP Subcommittee are clear that these practices should not be disadvantaged by this move nor should patient services be affected.   We have been and will continue to work with both NHS GG&C and Lanarkshire and the affected practices to ensure a smooth transition. 
Smear Training

There has been some suggestion that General Practitioners have to complete a minimum number of smears per year and undergo training in order to continue to provide this service.  This is incorrect.  Cytology is covered within GP training, and on-going Cytology smear training would be part of how a GP viewed and met their own educational needs.  A GP may choose to keep up to date via any local or online revision courses being developed however,  to date, the BMA have confirmed that there are no mandated annual smear numbers for doctors either initially or annually on an on-going basis.
Influenza

In order to achieve maximum immunity we are advised to aim for 75 % coverage of target group and as such the Flu immunisation season is a busy and difficult time for practice in terms of resource allocation.  District Nurses will continue to vaccinate the housebound on their case load. In addition, as in previous years, housebound patient cases identified by the practice will continue to be vaccinated where this has been previously agreed with the District Nursing Team.  
Hospital IT
You will be aware of the Network failure that affected all Hospital IT systems on Tuesday 1st October.  This created immense difficulty for all with the patient unfortunately caught in the middle.  However we would thank all practices for responding so professionally and promptly during this time of emergency and for working collaboratively with our secondary care colleagues to fax through information to outpatient clinics and clarify medications. 

Menopause Guidance

The LMC has recently approved guidance developed by secondary care in relation to HRT choice and management of the menopause.  This work was led by Dr Kay McAllister from the Sandyford and is welcomed.  The guidance should now be available via staff net.
EKIS and ePCS 

There have been a number of queries regarding the work associated with QOF QP for an Anticipatory Care Plan (ACP) via eKIS and the work associated with Palliative Care Summary via ePCS as part of the Palliative Care DES. The specific query is in regard to where a practice produces an ACP via eKIS for a patient as part of the QOF QP and subsequently develops an ePCS under the Palliative Care DES, and whether the practice should paid for both?  As this is a natural progression of work and as the development of the ACP for the Palliative Care DES requires additional information/work payment should apply for both QOF QP and the DES.   However this would only apply where an ACP already exists for QOF QP and requires further work for ePCS as part of the DES.  Where no ACP exists and the practice completes an ePCS, it does not count for a QOF QP ACP, but it does count for the Palliative Care DES.
Patient Complaint Quarterly Returns

It is a legal obligation that GP practices as Independent contractor groups need to provide quarterly returns of patient complaints to the Board.  The Board has created a system in consultation with the LMC to make this as easy as possible via a Survey Monkey which is sent out to practice managers. The response to date has been reasonable however, there are still a significant number of practices who fail to respond by the cut off dates. It is therefore important to remind practices that Legislation requires all contractor groups to provide a quarterly return and as such we would strongly encourage all practices to respond timeously to the requests and submit quarterly and annual complaints information.  Primary Care Support will compile a report in respect of those contractors who fail to respond.
Business Continuity

All practices are responsible for ensuring that they provide adequate cover in keeping with their GMS contractual obligations for their practice population.  This will be particularly relevant at times of crisis such as Illness or inclement weather.  In order to achieve this, developing and having a business continuity plan is helpful.  Primary care support will offer guidance in developing these plans and have written out to all practice managers offering the same.  If your practice does not have a continuity plan we would strongly advise taking up this offer of support and having a plan in place.
ACWY Travel Vaccinations for Pilgrims to the Hajj

With ACWY immunisation a requirement for Muslims travelling to the Hajj, the Muslim Council of Britain offer pilgrims local ACWY immunisation clinics via participating pharmacies and GP practices. Details of this service are available at http://www.mcb-vac.co.uk/.  
Concentrate Methadone Issues 

GPs should be vigilant about prescribing methadone 100mg/10ml and be aware of the good practice guidelines for same. 

Soul & Conscience Letters
Periodically we are asked about GPs providing soul and conscience letters and a reminder of the following (and still the valid guidance today) which might be of interest and help for you. 

Extract from Suspensions – A New Perspective Report Of The Short-Life Working Group On Suspension Of Medical And Dental Staff - March 1999 – Chapter 5 

Soul and Conscience Certificates

  
5.18 Most "soul and conscience" certificates are requested for the purposes of the Courts or Tribunals to determine whether accused persons, witnesses or jurors are medically unfit to attend Court or the Tribunal. Great care and thought must be given to such certification, which should be issued only, where there are very good medical grounds for excusing attendance. Witnesses, accused and jurors must not be allowed to browbeat or persuade doctors to certify unfitness for court. General practitioners are advised to sign such certificates only when they firmly believe that their patient is unfit. The General Medical Council, in its booklet "Good Medical Practice"3 urges doctors to consider carefully any and all certificates that they sign; paragraph 41 states that: -

 

"Registered medical practitioners have the authority to sign a variety of documents, such as death certificates, on the assumption that they will only sign statements they believe to be true. This means that you must take reasonable steps to verify any statement before you sign a document. You must not sign documents which you believe to be false or misleading."

 

5.19 Failure to heed this advice may render the doctor liable to a charge of serious professional misconduct and all of the consequences.
Pregnant Women Contracting Chickenpox

There has been a problem with obstetricians asking GPs to do bloods for pregnant patients who have come into contact with Chickenpox.  As per the Board’s guidance this is the responsibility of the obstetrician via midwifery services, as is administration of the immunoglobulin. Please see Postscript Primary Care May 2012 for further information.  Any problems with an attempted transfer of such work to practices should be brought to our attention.

Positive Bowel Screens

Just a reminder that the colonoscopy nurses will have already obtained verbal patient consent to access GP medical information before requesting this from the practice.  The information should be sent as a null referral via SCI Gateway.

Obligations to Temporary Residents

If, for example, a patient is temporarily moved to a residential home outwith the practice’s designated area, then the home should ask a local practice to offer GMS services (up to 3 months) for that patient.  A practice cannot refuse to accept a temporary resident if that patient resides in their designated area.  
Patients Taping Consultations

A practice had a recent case where a patient asked the GP if they could tape the consultation. This was brought to the LMC’s attention. The Defence Organisations we consulted were in agreement that the duty of care to the patient overrides concerns about leaking of confidentiality and the GP being at risk.  This is a delicate matter, and you should explore with the patient why he/she wishes to record the consultation and take into account the consequences for yourself.  Training practices have very explicit guidelines around consent on this matter, with mutual consent protecting both the patient and the GP.  Ultimately, the decision to proceed whilst the consultation is being recorded (or not) is up to you.  If you are not comfortable with the consultation being recorded you could ask the patient to consult with another GP in the practice, to avoid dereliction of your own duty of care.

Premises

The current push for upgrading of premises has resulted in improvement grants being made available to many practices for work that has now been completed. There are a handful of practices with special circumstances who have on-going issues and projects and who are closely involved with the Premises department. 
The most important thing we can stress is for practices with projects not yet complete to try to expedite things as, unfortunately, the funding may disappear by the end of March 2014.  

If there are still practices who wish to apply for improvement funding then time is indeed short. This may be the last opportunity for some time to get grant funding and anyone hoping to “future-proof” themselves should get a move on.  At the moment the first point of contact is Shazia Verrecchia on 232 2102, Premises Department.
Review of Medical Records

As some of you may have been aware there had been an historic arrangement for many years that the GP Subcommittee Medical Secretaries in their role as officers of the GP subcommittee would do the following:

1.
Review case records on behalf of the board to remove any third party or harmful information to be removed and then copy records for families/solicitors as requested and as directed by Practitioner Services.

2.
Meet with the relatives of deceased to go through case records and clarify any medical terminology for those relatives who have asked for access to the medical records of family members.
However, following MDDUS advice the Medical Secretaries are no longer able to undertake these tasks as the data controller role does not pass to the Board for GP records and the GP practice retains the role of data controller even after death.  Please be aware that practices will be contacted by practitioner services when relatives request to view the GP medical record of the deceased.  The record will be returned to the practice to action any queries. 
Validium Counselling Services

This is a completely confidential service for all GPs in Greater Glasgow & Clyde, including sessional GPs on the GG&C Performer’s List.  Validium employ a group of experienced accredited counsellors  who can be contacted 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.  To access this confidential service please telephone 0800 358 4858.

2014 Scottish and UK LMC Conferences 

The dates have been set for the Scottish (Friday 14th March) and UK (Thursday 22nd and Friday 23rd May) 2014 LMC conferences.  Glasgow normally has twenty one representatives attending the Scottish conference with eight at UK conference.  Is there an issue/concern that you would like debated at conference?  Please email mary.fingland@glasgow-lmc.co.uk with a brief outline and description which we can then translate into ‘conference’ speak and hopefully get it chosen for debate on your behalf.

Medical Charities

The Cameron Fund
Its principal activity is “the relief of poverty, hardship and distress of General Medical Practitioners and their dependants”.  The fund aims to meet needs in the fullest and most practical ways possible, conscious that the circumstances in which help is needed vary enormously, from the elderly in nursing homes to young, chronically sick doctors and their families.  If you wish to donate details can be found on http://www.cameronfund.org.uk/making-a-donation.shtml
The Royal Medical Benevolent Society
The fund is designed to help any member of the medical profession registered with the GMC in the UK or their dependents (usually a widow, widower, spouse or child who has not married or remarried outside the medical profession).  Details on how donate to the society can be found on http://www.rmbf.org/pages/donate.html
GPC Pages on BMA website 

The GPC committee pages have been re-designed and now re-launched and can be found at bma.org.uk/gpc. With input from some GPC members and LMC secretaries, the BMA’s web team has improved a number of functions and pages now include news updates, map and contact details of GPC members, quick link to practice support and guidance, and GPC meeting dates. Further work is underway and biographies and photos of GPC will soon be added, as well as updated pages for the national committees and GPC subcommittees. 

In addition, the pages containing practical support and guidance previously called ‘managing your practice’ have been renamed and can now be found at bma.org.uk/gppractices. The pages group together different types of guidance on service provision, premises, GP and staffing, and contracts. There is also a quick link to all the ‘Focus on’ guidance documents. The page highlights current key areas and newly published guidance, such as guidance on federations and sharing staff. This is an on-going project and we are happy to have feedback and suggestions at info.gpc@bma.org.uk.  ©GPC News Oct 13
Statement of Financial Entitlements

Just a reminder that the Statement of Financial Entitlement for 2013/14 has now been published by the Scottish Government and can be found here:
http://www.sehd.scot.nhs.uk/pca/PCA2013(M)09letter.pdf
http://www.sehd.scot.nhs.uk/pca/PCA2013(M)09.pdf

MSP VISITS
This year's MSP visit scheme, organised by the BMA Scotland public affairs department has been very successful.  They have received 50 requests from MSPs wishing to visit a GP practice in their constituency area.   Of the 50 requests, 26 were from SNP MSPs, 20 from Labour, 1 Liberal Democrat and 3 from the Scottish Conservatives.  13 of the 14 Scottish health board areas were covered by the visits.  
Notable MSPs who have taken part this year include Alex Neil, Cabinet Secretary for Health and Wellbeing, John Swinney, Cabinet Secretary for Finance and Sustainable Growth, Michael Matheson, Minister for Public Health and Humza Yousaf, Minister for International Development.  Three members of the Health and Sport Committee, including the Convener, Duncan McNeil, also took part.  The Shadow Cabinet Secretaries for health (Neil Findlay) and for wellbeing (Rhoda Grant) also requested visits.  ©SGPC LMC Update

Our thanks to all practices in GG&C who hosted a visit.
GP Subcommittee Minutes

The minutes of the GP Subcommittee are now available via StaffNet and can be found here:-

http://www.staffnet.ggc.scot.nhs.uk/Partnerships/Greater%20Glasgow%20and%20Clyde%20Services/Primary%20Care%20Support/Primary%20Care%20Practioners/Pages/GPsubcommitteeMinutes.aspx
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